
TOWN OFWELAKA
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

October 10, 2023, at 6:00 PM
Honorable Willie Washington, Jr. Town Council Room

400 4thAvenue, Welaka, FL 32193

(This meeting will be broadcasted, for view only, on the Town of Welaka’s Facebook Page)

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE & INVOCATION

3. ROLL CALL BY TOWN CLERK, Meghan Allmon

4. ADOPTION OF PREVIOUS MINUTES: September 12, 2023, Regular Meeting Minutes

5. APPROVAL OF CURRENT AGENDA

6. RECOGNITIONS

7. PRESENTATIONS / REPORTS TO TOWN COUNCIL

1. Katherine Van Zant - Florida Rural Infrastructure Fund Grant

3. Citizens Advisory Committee Update

4. Events Committee Update

Presentations are scheduled by individuals or businesses to inform the Town Council of issues, projects, etc. The Council shall not take
formal action upon issues or matters presented under presentations at the same meeting. If formal action is desired, such matters shall
be deferred and scheduled for a subsequent or future Council Meeting for consideration. Council may, however, by a majority vote, act
on items they deem necessary and appropriate. Items not requiring Council action shall be directed to the mayor for consideration and
further action.

8. PROCLAMATIONS: 2023-09 Breast Cancer Awareness Month

9. RESOLUTIONS

10. PUBLIC HEARINGS

11. CORRESPONDENCES

12. PUBLIC COMMENTS
A ‘Request To Speak Form’ shall be completed and submitted to the Town Clerk to officially address the Town 
Council. There will be no response to the speaker by Council or Town Staff, except the Council Members desiring 
to address a comment made during this part of the meeting may do so under Section 13 of this section. One specific 
issue per Form may be submitted, and you will have up to 3 minutes to address the Council.
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13. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

14. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

1. TOWNMATTERS
a. Additional Town Council Appointment for Tree Board Member

Pamela Washington - Sponsored by Councilwoman Kathy Washington

b. Town Council Appointments to the Historic Preservation Board

2. ZONING BOARD

3. CODE ENFORCEMENT BOARD

15. DEPARTMENT REPORTS

1. PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT REPORT - New John Deere tractor was delivered on
Thursday, October 5, 2023.

2. UTILITY DEPARTMENT REPORT

3. POLICE CHIEF MICHAEL PORATH REPORT - Welaka Police Department to participate in
the Presidential Executive Order 14074. This is for the Council and the Public to know we are applying to get into
this program in order to receive federal surplus items.

4. TOWN ATTORNEY PATRICK KENNEDY REPORT

5. TOWN CLERKMEGHAN ALLMON REPORT

16. MAYOR & TOWN COUNCIL REPORTS

1. MAYOR WATTS

2. COUNCIL PRESIDENT JESSICA FINCH

3. COUNCILWOMAN TONYA LONG

4. COUNCILWOMAN KATHY WASHINGTON

5. COUNCILWOMAN KIMBERLY DUGGER - Possibly renaming the Dog Park and future 
Pickleball Park to The Gordon Sands Park since he designated the Dog Park during his tenure.

17. ADJOURNED
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TOWN OF WELAKA TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

September 12, 2023, 6:00 PM 

Honorable Willie Washington, Jr. Council Room 

400 4th Ave., Welaka FL 32193 

MINUTES 

(This meeting was broadcasted for view only on the Town of Welaka’s Facebook page) 

1. Mayor called Meeting to order at 6:00 PM.

2. Everyone stood and said the pledge of allegiance and Finch gave the invocation.

3. ROLL CALL taken by Town Clerk, Meghan Allmon.

Mayor Jamie Watts - present, Council President Jessica Finch - present, Councilwoman Kimberly Dugger -

present, Councilwoman Kathy Washington - present, Councilwoman Tonya Long - present, and Town Attorney

Patrick Kennedy - present. Five council members are present, mayor. We have a quorum.

4. ADOPTION OF PREVIOUS MINUTES from 8/8/2023 MEETING

Motion to adopt 8/8/2023 Town Council Meeting Minutes made by Finch and seconded by Washington. Passed 

5/0. 

5. APPROVAL OF CURRENT AGENDA

Motion for approval to accept current 9/12/2023 Town Council Meeting Agenda made by Long and seconded by

Dugger. Passed 5/0.

6. RECOGNITIONS

1. Councilwoman Kathy Washington – FLC Gold Certificate of Excellence & FLC Finance, Taxation &

Personnel Committee appointment to serve. Award presented to Washington from the mayor. 

2. Tyler Buford - Wastewater Treatment Operator, Class C License received. Mayor congratulated him for

his accomplishments. 

7. PRESENTATIONS / REPORTS TO TOWN COUNCIL

1. Kimberleigh Dinkins – spoke of how important manatees are, and how they are loved in FL. They rely

on the St. Johns River and use the various springs. Seeing an increase in the river as they’re seeking our more 

food and warm water here. We have the authority to establish manatee protection zones here. She is asking to 

work with the Council here to establish this. We adopt and ORD after their review and research here and send in 

to be official.  

Watts – will FWC enforce these zones on the water if it’s established? 

Dinkins – yes. 

Kennedy – no wake zones cannot be established within 300 feet of our boat ramp and docks. 

Dinkins – boating safety side zones and then there’s the manatee protection zones. 

Watts – thinks it’s worthwhile to look into this. 

Dugger – all for this to move forward. Can the Town look at other ORD in other counties? 

Watts – yes. 

Kenney – asked Dinkins for a template. 
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Dinkins – yes, she can provide it to us. 

Kennedy – we adopt the ORD first and then send off for approval? 

Dinkins – yes. There’s two different ways. 

Kennedy – we must do 2 readings of an ORD. 

Dinkins – it takes about 6 months. 

Finch – about a year ago, Dugger mentioned that there could be seasonal or non-seasonal for no-wake zones or 

manatee zones, etc. 

Long – wants more info and does not want to regulate every thin around here with Ordinances. She has a hard 

time letting the Town be too strict with laws for everything around here. 

Washington – how many manatees come through Welaka every year? 

Dinkins – not sure but can reach out to other organizations with the info. 

Watts – handing this project off to the Citizens Advisory Committee. 

Council – agreed. 

 

Watts – skipped down to Section 8. and read the entire PROC 2023-07 aloud. 

 

          2. Lori Slaven – Lee Conlee House – all the women stood and spoke and are getting the word out and are 

available to any survivor to help whenever needed. They have a hotline number that is posted all over Putnam 

County. 

 

          3. Citizens Advisory Committee Update – Michael Anthony spoke. Wants workshops dates for the side-

by-side. If we have an ORD in place, we can designate a place to ride. 

Kennedy – where can we approve this in Welaka? 

Anthony – that’s really your department. Chief Porath said there has to be boundaries. Stop issuing permits until 

we figure out these boundaries. Where is this going 15 years from now. Stop issuing permits and get a date for 

the workshops. Speed, restrictions and enforcement topics. 

Watts – asked Allmon to make a note of this. 

Allmon – agreed. 

Dugger – it’s a can of worms and she sees both sides of this. Doesn’t want this Town to become Mad Max 

Welaka. Some communities are similar, and we should look at their ORD and regulations. Would like to find a 

date for the workshop and what is the procedure to stop permitting them. 

Kennedy – the stickers are not mandatory. As a Board, the Council can decide to stop issuing these. We can do a 

moratorium until decisions are made. 

Anthony – multiple things, such as insurance, features, speed, etc., all has to be discussed in a workshop. Stop 

issuing the permits until we figure it out. 

Finch – the current ORD does not issue the side by sides rights, only golf carts. The bottom line is, Porath says 

they are illegal. The state and the manufacturers state they are illegal also. 

Washington – we soke before about the 2-year time frame. Are the new permits for new permit stickers, or for 

their renewals? 

Anthony – stickers should be for golf carts only. 

Porath – stands behind what the Council wants to do. There’s no law from the state that the side by sides can be 

driven on the roads. We cannot let them drive on the roads legally. 

Anthony – agrees and says they are illegal.  

Watts – we should not be issuing people stickers as they are for golf carts only. It’s a false sense of security. 

Long – her establishment will stop planning the rides to raise money for the kids if the Council wishes. We made 

the mistake and as a Town, and it’s a huge, expensive mistake. 

Finch – this started with Jim King. 

Porath – about 15 years ago, Jim King started with a mule and then upgraded to a side by side. 
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Watts – agrees with Long. 

Long – spoke to Kernel Wells prior to doing their cart-ride toy runs to raise money for the kinds. She will back 

off the side by sides, and allow golf carts only, if the Council wants. Officer discretion needs to be done. 

Washington – has anybody done the research for rural municipalities? Welaka is not the only Town dealing with 

this. 

Porath – the past few years, he has done a lot of work and research from towns and cities, up to Tallahassee. 

Everyone agrees that for the past 5 years, side by sides have taken the market. He knows a lot about these rules. 

Rural counties seem to look the other way until something bad or deadly happens. A few troopers patrol here 

locally, and they have no tolerance. All side by sides are considered illegal vehicles everywhere in FL. The last 

3-5 years, everyone wants the giant ones with huge tires and can go 80 mph. There is no statute to give us the 

rules. We cannot even write an ORD due to this. Our current golf cart ORD states absolutely nothing about side 

by sides. It’s more of a liability for the manufacturers, that’s why they are considered illegal. He’s been asking 

legislators to tell the police officers how to address this. Our sticker means nothing in court and will not hold up. 

He’s had a dozen meetings with Finch to address this to go to the state senate and it did not go anywhere up there 

in Tallahassee. 

Kennedy – the manufacturer liability – a golf cart definition is acceptable because it does not go more than 20 

mph. Even a mule that doesn’t go faster than 20 mph, that’s considered a golf cart. There are federal safety 

standards that are enforced. Side by sides will not be legal until the laws are changed. We need to get out of the 

sticker business altogether. The approximate $6,000 of revenue is not worth it for the Town. If something is 

going over 20 mph, then it’s not a golf cart and the law can be enforced. These are his legal recommendations. 

Most golf cart communities do this sticker business for different reasons. Half the people don’t get stickers 

anyways. 

Porath – some people should be getting annual inspections and think they’re legal with blinkers, lights, seatbelts, 

etc. 

Kennedy – we should do away with the stickers. He suggests people get a special event permit for the bigger cart 

events in Town. Or possibly post golf cart speed limit signs in Town for 20 mph. 

Porath – 3rd and Elm, there’s signs and people still drive whatever they want on there at any speed. Doesn’t want 

to pepper the Town with signs. 

Watts – let’s set a date for a public workshop. 

Council – agreed. 

 

Anthony – boat ramp had a brawl and there was a gun shooting there a few weekends ago. We need to have 

directions for launching posted. 

Watts – the boat ramp was on the back burner and now the county finally told us that this is indeed Welaka’s 

boat ramp and not the counties ramp. 

Anthony – possibly put a kiosk out there for people to pay to launch. Possibly use ARPA funds? 

Porath – looked at minimal kiosks. 

Anthony – they’re under $5,000 and Scott Turnbull has all the information. 

Washington – the bait shop, restaurant, the Dollar General, a lot of out-of-town people are spending money here. 

Anthony – John Stuart said the boat ramp would cost more than $30,000 to re-pave it. 

Pamela Washington – Welaka is a friendly little Town. When we charge people, they will not come here 

anymore. When you start charging for everything in your Town, people will not come. There’s no public 

parking, etc. Been here for years and years.  

Watts – a parking lot would be nice and maybe we can charge for that in the future. 

Audience – if the Town is spending money or getting grants for pickleball, we can do this to pave the boat ramp 

also. 

Kennedy – said that there may be a grant for repairing the boat ramp. 

Anthony – they have one quote for a CRA so far. Kennedy said he has done this before and he can put in a bid 
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also. A Capital Improvement Plan is needed for the points and a Historical Board is needed to be re-certified 

also. 

Finch – we wouldn’t have to do grant matching if we establish this, we would be a certified local government dn 

that gives the Town waivers when applying for grants.  

Kennedy – what does the Board do? 

Finch – 2 historical properties are on the list now. The Episcopal Church and the Town Hall. Possibly a cemetery 

can be added also. The Board would meet quarterly, and minutes would be taken. It takes about a year to be re-

certified. Putnam County population will be growing so this would be helpful to get established. People who are 

interested should volunteer. 

Dugger – she was on the Historical Board in Keystone Heights, and it was a great Board. It was quarterly and 

she would love to serve on the Board here. 

Watts – asked Kennedy to put a RES together for this for the October meeting.  

Anthony – went over the list form the April ARPA 2022 Open House. Some items have been started, some 

received, and still working on some other items. 

Watts – A Master Plan for Utilities is needed. Easier to get funding for the Utility Dept. now. We need a Master 

Plan. 

Anthony – does not want to see the items on the list get lost. Rumble strips and entry point/welcome signs would 

be great. Aked for a staff member could take minutes and be typed for their Citizens Advisory Meetings. 

 

          4. Events Committee Update – Sunday before Halloween is the Town Halloween parade with candy at 

Jefferson Smith Park afterwards. 

 

8. PROCLAMATIONS 

          1. PROC 2023-07 – Domestic Violence Awareness – See above. Watts read aloud. 

Finch made a motion to accept PROC 2023-07 and Washington seconded. Passed 5/0. 

 

9. RESOLUTIONS – None. 

 

10. PUBLIC HEARINGS – None. 

 

11. CORRESPONDENCES  

a. 8/13/23 Dugger’s email – already addressed earlier in minutes. 

 

b. 8/28/23 Dugger’s email - already addressed earlier in minutes. 

 

12. PUBLIC COMMENTS 

1. Sandra Walker – possibly put speed bumps/humps on Shell Street. A lot of traffic now from the new 

developments. Shell Street has a lot of speeding vehicles, ATVs, etc. The police do patrol there but speed bumps 

would be very helpful.  

Porath – we do sit back so people cannot see us. We may have to do a traffic study because if someone flies 

through there and damages their vehicle on a speed bump/hump, the Town would be liable for the damage. Is not 

a big fan of speed bumps/humps and a study must be done. Once some are inserted, every road will want them 

also.  

Watts – they can hinder emergency rescue vehicles. 

Porath – they can damage emergency vehicles also. It’s very uncomfortable in the back of an emergency vehicle 

and the bumps/humps make it worse. 

Kennedy – the noise factor is very loud also. Trailers, UPS & FedEx trucks, large trucks, etc. It’s very loud. 
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Even rumble strips are very loud. Speed bumps are terrible, the humps are better. 

Dugger – it’s a racetrack on Shell Street. She goes back there on her golf cart and it’s very dangerous with the 

ATV’s. Especially at nighttime.  

Porath – we can request from the county that they put the speed strips across the roads to see what the traffic is 

like there. 

Watts – yes, please do this Chief. 

 

13. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – None. 

            

14. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 

          1.a. TOWN MATTERS  - Tree Board Member Applications  

Alexa Peronard - Sponsored by Mayor Jamie Watts 

Janis Brown - Sponsored by Council President Jessica Finch 

Patti Nielsen - Sponsored by Council President Jessica Finch and edited to Tonya Long as her sponsor 

 

Washington – can someone serve on 2 Boards as a volunteer? 

Kennedy – yes. 

Washington – she has someone that she’d like to nominate for a volunteer. 

Watts – 4 people are being appointed for the Tree Board tonight and Washington can have her volunteer submit 

their application. 

 

Dugger made motion to accept the 4 new Tree Board members, and Finch seconded. Passed 5/0. 

 

          2. ZONING RECOMMENDATIONS – None. 

 

3. CODE ENFORCEMENT BOARD – appointed David Zimmer as a new volunteer member. 

Finch made a motion to accept the one new Code Board member, and Long seconded. Passed 5/0. 

 

15. DEPARTMENT REPORTS 

 

          1. PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT REPORT: John Stuart, Supervisor, spoke about how old, used 

and dangerous the heavy equipment is that the Public Works Department uses and maintains.  

Watts – total cost is a little over $48,000 for the new tractor. We budgeted $45,000 for equipment. The 

difference of additional price to include the grapple is around $3,930.  

Washington – yes, we need it. 

Watts – Kubota, the service is horrible lately, so we decided to go with John Deere. 

Finch – we definitely need it and the Public Works Dept. has the Town looking great. 

Stuart – the Public Works Dept. does a lot of projects around the entire Town. Palm branches and tree branches 

were everywhere all week from the 2 storms. 

 

Finch made motion for approval to purchase the new tractor. Washington seconded. Passed 5/0. 

 

          2. UTILITY DEPARTMENT REPORT: Tyler Buford, Supervisor – absent. 

 

          3. POLICE CHIEF MICHAEL PORATH REPORTS – None. 

 

          4. TOWN ATTORNEY PATRICK KENNEDY REPORTS 

a. Code Enforcement Liens – 640 Palmetto Street & 633 Elm Street 
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Kennedy attached the paperwork here that he would like to file. It’s the dilapidated house near Jefferson Park 

and the old Juke Joint property. Filing of liens was not that great in the past and he sorted out what they have that 

is provable and can bring a viable claim to the table and to the courts.  

633 Elm has a little over $7,000 and over $16,000 recorded liens. Around 2009 is when the demo was done. The 

fine should be over $160,000 in fines as it’s been $100 per day. The abatement was solved by us and is 

somewhat resolved. $17,800 should be taken to court in his opinion. Total provable fines are $41,338 for 633 

Elm Street. The owners have tried to reach out to settle with Kennedy. He’d rather try to resolve the matter than 

litigate over it. We may not get all the $41,000 and someone is wanting to resolve the issue. He needs some 

authorization on this case. The owner will not go for this, but it is possible the hard costs, around $23,000 or 

$25,000. Seems reasonable to him.  

Washington – this property is next to the Dollar General and used to be called The Café.  

Long – we should collect what we can get. At least the $7,377 and $16,161 expenses.  

Kennedy – would save on attorney fees if the lady that owns the falling down homes next to Jefferson Smith 

Park would quit claim it to the Town. She owns the tax deeds on this.  

Finch – is the $16,161 hard costs? 

Kennedy – they are 1 time lien costs. 

Watts – the Code Board policy was to clean it and lien it. 

Kennedy – cannot find the receipts for tearing down The Café. 

Washington – these houses have been there since she was a child. 

Watts – these are taxpayer dollars and we would like them paid back to the Town. 

Finch – would not like to let the Elm Street property go for the $7,377 minimal. That’s too low and the 

commercial property is valuable. 

Kennedy – we have the $43,000 leverage on one of the properties. Can pay Kennedy to foreclose on it for a cost 

of around $2,500 to $3,000. He can seek a judgement for both properties if the Council wants. Both properties 

are the worst they have ever been and there’s no code cases on these.  

Long – does the Town want the properties or do we foreclose on them to be done taking care of them? 

Officer Bryant – if he could purchase both properties with cash, how much would it be? 

Kennedy – we cannot discuss that here. 

Pam Washington – are there tax deeds on these properties? 

Watts and Kennedy – yes. A person interested can purchase the property from the owner but then would have to 

pay the Town to clear the liens also. 

Pam Washington – can you offer a fine reduction? 

Kennedy – cannot discuss here and is out of context, but yes, they can apply for a fine reduction. 

Kennedy – he recommends starting at $2,000. 

Watts – 1st settlement is where they’re paying us. 2nd settlement is where we pay them. 

Finch – the back taxes are $7,000 and we’d have to pay this? 

Kennedy – yes.  

Washington – max price for the 2nd one? 

Kennedy – wouldn’t go more than paying $2,000 and there’s hard costs to pay and more to come. 

Council – all authorizes Kennedy to handle the work. 

 

Kennedy – Business Impact Statements - we will start doing this with our Ordinances in future decision-making 

processes. He will prepare a standard form and we can adopt an ORD regarding this. 

  

 

          5. TOWN CLERK MEGHAN ALLMON REPORTS - None. 

 

15. MAYOR & TOWN COUNCIL REPORTS 
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          1. MAYOR WATTS  

a. Town property insurance – the deductible choice needs to be made by the Council. 

Watts – if a storm hits us, it must be named to be covered. 

Long – we live in FL and can have 3 named storms in 6 weeks. If one hits us, it can be catastrophic. We should 

keep the insurance policy deductible the same, or at the lowest, 5%. 

Finch – agrees with Long. 

Long – we should allocate these funds and set it aside to be able to increase our annual premium and decrease 

our cost. After years, we can save enough. 

Watts – will readjust the numbers in the budget and the Council all agrees with the 5%, Option # 1, deductible 

with FMIT. 

 

          2. COUNCIL PRESIDENT JESSICA FINCH – None. 

 

          3. COUNCILWOMAN TONYA LONG – None.          

 

          4. COUNCILWOMAN KATHY WASHINGTON – would like to do the Town auction.  

Watts – he agrees and will do this when it cools down this fall. 

 

          5. COUNCILWOMAN KIMBERLY DUGGER – there’s 22 residents on Maxwell Drive. The street 

needs repair badly. Does the road belong to the Town’s or the county? 

Watts – the county says the road was never brought into the matrix system. 

Kennedy – it’s a private road. Cannot gate it off but it can be fixed by the residents for now, or you have to 

convince the Town or County to take it over. You can also start charging a tax on it to earn money to fix it. All 

property owners will have to be on board.  

Audience – can Lazy Days do that too? 

Kennedy – no. it’s a driveway, it’s not a roadway. 

 

16. ADJOURNED – 7:55 PM 

 



Town of Welaka Proclamation 2023-09
Breast Cancer Awareness Month
in the Town of Welaka, Florida

Whereas, breast cancer is one of the most common cancers among women in the United States, affecting one
in eight women during their lifetime; and

Whereas, early detection through regular mammograms and self-examinations significantly increases the
survival rate of those diagnosed with breast cancer; and

Whereas, the month of October is recognized nationally as Breast Cancer Awareness Month, a time to honor
survivors, remember those lost to the disease, and support the ongoing research for a cure; and

Whereas, the Town of Welaka acknowledges the importance of breast cancer education, screening, and
research in saving lives and enhancing the quality of life for those diagnosed; and

Whereas, by raising awareness and educating our community, we can provide essential support to those
affected and encourage proactive health measures;

Now, Therefore,, I, Jamie D. Watts, Mayor of the Town of Welaka, Florida, do hereby proclaim October as

Breast Cancer Awareness Month in Welaka and urge all residents to recognize the significance of breast cancer
awareness and to support efforts aimed at reducing its impact.

In Witness Whereof , I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the Town of Welaka to be
affixed this 2th day of October, in the year 2023.

Jamie D. Watts, Mayor









 








